

2023 Fall Plenary Session Resolutions

For Discussion

Thursday, November 16, 2023

Disclaimer:

The enclosed resolutions do not reflect the position of the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges, its Executive Committee, or standing committees. They are presented for the purpose of discussion by the field and are to be debated and voted on by academic senate delegates at the Academic Senate Fall Plenary Session held on November 18, 2023.

Resolutions Committee

Erik Reese, ASCCC Resolutions Chair

Robert L. Stewart, Jr, ASCCC Resolutions Second Chair

Davena Burns-Peters, San Bernardino Valley College, Area D

Sonja Downing, Merced College, Area A

Mark Edward Osea, Mendocino College, Area B

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

[TABLE OF CONTENTS 2](#_Toc149835078)

[PLENARY RESOLUTIONS PROCESS 4](#_Toc149835079)

[CONSENT CALENDAR 5](#_Toc149835080)

[1 ACADEMIC SENATE 7](#_Toc149835081)

[\*+01.01 F23 Honoring Wheeler North with Senator Emeritus Status 7](#_Toc149835082)

[3 DIVERSITY AND EQUITY 7](#_Toc149835083)

[03.01 F23 Academic Senate Support for Increasing Faculty Diversity and Advancing Diversity, Equity, Inclusion, and Accessibility in Evaluation and Tenure Review Processes 7](#_Toc149835084)

[4 ARTICULATION AND TRANSFER 9](#_Toc149835085)

[\*04.01 F23 Communicate Requirements of Articulation of High School Courses 9](#_Toc149835086)

[6 STATE AND LEGISLATIVE ISSUES 10](#_Toc149835087)

[\*06.01 F23 Recommendations for the Implementation of AB 607 (Kalra, 2023) Amendments to California Education Code §66406.9 10](#_Toc149835088)

[\*06.02 F23 Support Vision 2030 Goals and Strategic Directions 11](#_Toc149835089)

[7 CONSULTATION WITH THE CHANCELLOR’S OFFICE 12](#_Toc149835090)

[\*07.01 F23 Address CCCApply Impact on Current Incarcerated Individuals and Justice-Involved Students (Rising Scholars) 12](#_Toc149835091)

[07.02 F23 Clarification of Licensing Requirement and Inclusion of CC-BY-NC License in Procedures and Standards of the Board of Governors 13](#_Toc149835092)

[\*+07.03 F23 Clarify Student Placement into Math Pathways for the Business Administration 2.0 Associate Degree for Transfer 14](#_Toc149835093)

[\*+07.04 F23 AB 1705 Meaningful Metrics for Equitable Outcomes 15](#_Toc149835094)

[8 COUNSELING 16](#_Toc149835095)

[\*08.01 F23 Noncredit Counseling Professional Learning and Support for Students 16](#_Toc149835096)

[9 CURRICULUM 17](#_Toc149835097)

[09.01 F23 Support Revisions to Title 5 to Include DEIA in the Course Outline of Record 17](#_Toc149835098)

[\*+09.02 F23 Support of an Equitable Course Prefix in Lieu of ‘ESL’ in AB 1111 Common Course Numbering 18](#_Toc149835099)

[\*+09.03 F23 Proposed Revision to Title 5 related to the Associate Degree and American Institutions and Ideals 19](#_Toc149835100)

[13 GENERAL CONCERNS 21](#_Toc149835101)

[\*+13.01 F23 Prioritizing the Prevention of Sexual Harassment and Discrimination at California Community College Campuses 21](#_Toc149835102)

[\*+13.02 F23 Revival of the California Virtual Campus-Online Education Initiative (CVC-OEI) Proctoring Network for Online Classes 22](#_Toc149835103)

[14 GRADING 23](#_Toc149835104)

[\*+14.01 F23 Attendance and Grading 23](#_Toc149835105)

[15 INTERSEGMENTAL ISSUES 24](#_Toc149835106)

[15.01 F23 Support the AB 928 Associate Degree for Transfer Intersegmental Implementation Committee Recommendations as of October 2023 24](#_Toc149835107)

[15.02 F23 Support the AB 1111: Common Course Numbering Task Force Recommended Implementation Plan as of October 2, 2023 25](#_Toc149835108)

[\*+15.03 F23 Requiring C grades for Cal-GETC 26](#_Toc149835109)

[\*+15.04 F23 Allowing the Use of Credit for Prior Learning on Cal-GETC 27](#_Toc149835110)

[17 LOCAL SENATES 28](#_Toc149835111)

[\*17.01 F23 Sustainability and Institutionalization of Zero-Textbook-Cost Pathway Efforts 28](#_Toc149835112)

[\*17.02 F23 Part Time Faculty Inclusion in OER and ZTC Pathways 29](#_Toc149835113)

[20 STUDENTS 30](#_Toc149835114)

[\*+20.01 F23 Equitable Treatment of Part-Time Students for Student Tutor Positions 30](#_Toc149835115)

[\*+20.02 F23 Provide Student Access to Free Open Educational Course Resources 31](#_Toc149835116)

# PLENARY RESOLUTIONS PROCESS

In order to ensure that deliberations are organized, effective, and meaningful, the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges uses the following resolution procedure:

* Pre-session resolutions are developed by the Executive Committee (through its committees) and submitted to the pre-session Area meetings for review.
* Amendments and new pre-session resolutions are generated in the Area meetings.
* The Resolutions Committee meets to review all pre-session resolutions and combine, reword, append, or render moot these resolutions as necessary.
* Resolutions and amendments must be submitted to the Resolutions Committee before the posted deadlines each day by email using [resolutions@asccc.org](mailto:resolutions@asccc.org).
* New resolutions submitted on the second day of the plenary session are held to the next session unless the resolution is declared urgent by the Executive Committee.
* The resolutions and amendments are debated and voted upon in the general sessions on the last day of the plenary session by the delegates.
* All resources and appendices are available on the [ASCCC website](https://asccc.org).

Prior to plenary session, it is each attendee’s responsibility to read the following documents:

* Senate Delegate Roles and Responsibilities (found in [*Local Senates Handbook*](https://asccc.org/papers/handbook2015))
* Resolution Procedures (Part II in [*Resolutions Handbook*](https://www.asccc.org/sites/default/files/ASCCC.ResolutionsHandbook2021updated.pdf))
* Resolution Writing and General Advice (Part III in [*Resolutions Handbook*](https://www.asccc.org/sites/default/files/ASCCC.ResolutionsHandbook2021updated.pdf))

New delegates are strongly encouraged to watch the New Attendee Information pre-plenary webinar.

Explore California legal codes via <https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/home.xhtml>

Explore California Code of Regulations, including title 5, via <https://govt.westlaw.com/calregs/Browse/Home/California/CaliforniaCodeofRegulations?transitionType=Default&contextData=%28sc.Default%29>

The following legend has been used to identify consent calendar items, new resolutions, and new amendments:

* Consent Calendar resolutions and amendments are marked with \*
* Resolutions and amendments submitted at Area Meetings are marked with +
* Resolutions and amendments submitted through Thursday of the plenary session are marked with #
* Amendments and urgent resolutions submitted on Friday are marked with ^

# CONSENT CALENDAR

Resolutions may be placed on the Consent Calendar by the Resolutions Committee for any of the following criteria: 1) believed noncontroversial, 2) do not potentially reverse a previous position of the Academic Senate, 3) do not compete with another proposed plenary session resolution. Resolutions and any subsequent clarifying amendments that meet these criteria have been included on the Consent Calendar. If an amendment is submitted that proposes to substantially change a resolution on the Consent Calendar, that resolution will be removed from the Consent Calendar.

To remove a resolution from the Consent Calendar, please see the Consent Calendar section of the Resolutions Procedures for the plenary session. Reasons for removing a resolution from the Consent Calendar may include moving of a substantial amendment, a desire to debate the resolution, a desire to divide the motion, a desire to vote against the resolution, or even a desire to move for the adoption by the body by acclamation.

\*+01.01 F23 Honoring Wheeler North with Senator Emeritus Status

\*04.01 F23 Communicate Requirements of Articulation of High School Courses

\*06.01 F23 Recommendations for the Implementation of AB 607 (Kalra, 2023) Amendments to California Education Code §66406.9

\*06.02 F23 Support Vision 2030 Goals and Strategic Directions

\*07.01 F23 Address CCCApply Impact on Current Incarcerated Individuals and Justice-Involved Students (Rising Scholars)

\*+07.03 F23 Clarify Student Placement into Math Pathways for the Business Administration 2.0 Associate Degree for Transfer

\*+07.04 F23 AB 1705 Meaningful Metrics for Equitable Outcomes

\*08.01 F23 Noncredit Counseling Professional Learning and Support for Students

\*+09.02 F23 Support of an Equitable Course Prefix in Lieu of ‘ESL’ in AB 1111 Common Course Numbering

\*+09.03 F23 Proposed Revision to Title 5 related to the Associate Degree and American Institutions and Ideals

\*+13.01 F23 Prioritizing the Prevention of Sexual Harassment and Discrimination at California Community College Campuses

\*+13.02 F23 Revival of the California Virtual Campus-Online Education Initiative (CVC-OEI) Proctoring Network for Online Classes

\*+14.01 F23 Attendance and Grading

\*+15.03 F23 Requiring C grades for Cal-GETC

\*+15.04 F23 Allowing the Use of Credit for Prior Learning on Cal-GETC

\*17.01 F23 Sustainability and Institutionalization of Zero-Textbook-Cost Pathway Efforts

\*17.02 F23 Part Time Faculty Inclusion in OER and ZTC Pathways

\*+20.01 F23 Equitable Treatment of Part-Time Students for Student Tutor Positions

\*+20.02 F23 Provide Student Access to Free Open Educational Course Resources

# 1 ACADEMIC SENATE

## \*+01.01 F23 Honoring Wheeler North with Senator Emeritus Status

Whereas, The bylaws of the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges (ASCCC) include procedures and criteria for conferring the status of senator emeritus for the purpose of recognizing the meritorious service of a faculty member upon or after retirement, and Wheeler North has satisfied those requirements as a faculty member of the California Community Colleges system whose service has well exceeded the required five years of significant service to the ASCCC;

Whereas, Wheeler North was a tireless advocate for career education programs and ensured that the needs of career education students were part of all campus, district, and statewide discussions;

Whereas, Wheeler North served as chair or co-chair of many statewide committees including the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges’ (ASCCC) Curriculum Committee, the ASCCC Vocational Education Committee, and the Technology and Telecommunications Advisory Committee (TTAC); and

Whereas, Wheeler North was always available to provide advice, albeit "weedy" at times, and assistance to any faculty member and could provide them with any needed citation from title 5 and education code;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges confer upon Wheeler North its highest honor of Senator Emeritus and thank him for his contributions to the faculty and students of California.

Contact: Pablo Martin, San Diego Miramar College, Area D

# 3 DIVERSITY AND EQUITY

## 03.01 F23 Academic Senate Support for Increasing Faculty Diversity and Advancing Diversity, Equity, Inclusion, and Accessibility in Evaluation and Tenure Review Processes

Whereas, the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges' (ASCCC) commitment to inclusion, diversity, equity, anti-racism, and accessibility (IDEAA) has been affirmed in the following resolutions: 07.02 S23 Ensuring Anti-racist California Community College Online Faculty Training Materials[[1]](#footnote-1); 13.04 S23 Resolution in Support of Academic Freedom/Solidarity with Faculty Across the Nation[[2]](#footnote-2); 01.01 F22 Adopt the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges Mission, Vision, and Values Statements that Include Anti-Racism[[3]](#footnote-3); 03.01 F22 Advancing IDEAA in Guided Pathways[[4]](#footnote-4); 07.05 F22 Incorporating Inclusion, Diversity, Equity, Anti-racism, and Accessibility (IDEAA) Principles Explicitly into Title 5, §53200[[5]](#footnote-5); 01.02 S22 Adding Anti-Racism to the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges’ Vision Statement[[6]](#footnote-6); 03.01 S22 Develop and Publish an Inclusion, Diversity, Equity, Anti-Racism, and Accessibility (IDEAA) Liaison Handbook[[7]](#footnote-7); 03.02 S22 Adopt the DEI in Curriculum Model Principles and Practices Framework[[8]](#footnote-8); 19.01 S22 Cultural Humility Driving Inclusion, Diversity, Equity, Anti-Racism, and Accessibility (IDEAA) Work[[9]](#footnote-9); 03.02 S21 Establishing Local Inclusion, Diversity, Equity, and Anti-racism (IDEA) Liaison[[10]](#footnote-10);

Whereas, Resolution 03.01 S21 Include Cultural Competence in Faculty Evaluations[[11]](#footnote-11)directed the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges to "encourage local academic senates to collaborate with their union partners to explore the negotiation of cultural competence and diversity-focused criteria into faculty evaluation processes" and "work with the California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office, state-level faculty union leaders, and other system partners to explore the development of title 5 regulatory language that would address the inclusion of cultural competence and diversity-focused criteria in faculty evaluation processes in ways that are meaningful yet respectful of local governance and negotiation processes,"[[12]](#footnote-12) and, as an outcome of that collaboration, updates to title 5, §53602[[13]](#footnote-13) were chaptered in April 2023 in order to advance diversity, equity, inclusion, and accessibility in evaluation and tenure review processes; and

Whereas, Resolution 19.01 S21 Support Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion-Focused Hiring Practices[[14]](#footnote-14) directed the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges (ASCCC) to "endorse the ACHRO [Association of Chief Human Resource Officers] draft Screening and Selection Process Recommendations" as well as to "commit to continued partnership with ACHRO and other associations for the implementation of the actions included in the Screening and Selection Recommendations and the DEI Implementation Workgroup recommendations and development of professional development resources to support local senate implementation efforts" to support diversity, equity, and inclusion-focused hiring practices, which is supported by ASCCC's "Model Hiring Principles and Procedures" Canvas resource[[15]](#footnote-15);

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges urge local academic senates to work with their local faculty unions prior to bargaining to make recommendations regarding revisions to faculty evaluation and tenure review processes to include diversity, equity, inclusion, and accessibility elements and ensure compliance with chaptered updates to title 5, §53602[[16]](#footnote-16);

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges urge local senates to develop a culture of inclusion and belonging for new faculty through supportive inclusion, diversity, equity, anti-racism, and accessibility-centered onboarding and faculty mentoring/community building; and

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges develop resources for inclusion, diversity, equity, anti-racism, and accessibility-focused professional development as well as faculty evaluation diversity, equity, inclusion, and accessibility elements.

Contact: Karen Chow, ASCCC Executive Committee, ASCCC Equity and Diversity Action Committee

# 4 ARTICULATION AND TRANSFER

## \*04.01 F23 Communicate Requirements of Articulation of High School Courses

Whereas, AB 1705 (Irwin, 2022)[[17]](#footnote-17), signed into law on September 30, 2022, requires California community colleges to place and enroll nearly all students directly into transfer-level English and mathematics courses when enrolling in an English or mathematics course, and also establishes that community colleges may not require students to repeat courses taken in high school[[18]](#footnote-18); and

Whereas, California Code of Regulations title 5 §55051[[19]](#footnote-19) has specific requirements for when and how high school courses may satisfy college curricular requirements;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges work with the California Intersegmental Articulation Council to communicate widely the requirements of California Code of Regulations title 5 §55051[[20]](#footnote-20) Articulation of High School Courses.

Contact: Ginni May, ASCCC Intersegmental Projects Director

# 6 STATE AND LEGISLATIVE ISSUES

## \*06.01 F23 Recommendations for the Implementation of AB 607 (Kalra, 2023) Amendments to California Education Code §66406.9

Whereas, AB 607 (Kalra, 2023)[[21]](#footnote-21) modifies California Education Code §66406.9[[22]](#footnote-22) to expand the cost information required in course schedules, requiring that colleges:

Prominently display, by means that may include a link to a separate internet web page, the estimated costs for each course of all required course materials and fees directly related to those materials, for no less than 40 percent by January 1, 2025, 55 percent by January 1, 2026, 65 percent by January 1, 2027, and 75 percent by January 1, 2028, of the total number of courses on the online campus course schedule for which a faculty member or course instructor has been assigned. “Course materials” as used in this paragraph includes digital or physical textbooks, devices such as calculators and remote attendance platforms, and software subscriptions;

Whereas, Restricting “course materials” to “digital or physical textbooks, devices such as calculators and remote attendance platforms, and software subscriptions” places inappropriate limits on the estimated costs to be included in course schedules by excluding homework systems, art supplies, uniforms, safety equipment, and other expenses that students should be informed of when registering for classes; and

Whereas, California Code of Regulations, title 5, §59402[[23]](#footnote-23) states that required instructional materials “means any materials which a student must procure or possess as a condition of registration, enrollment or entry into a class; or any such material which is necessary to achieve the required objectives of a course,” (Resolution 07.08 F22 Establishing Consistent Definitions for Course Resources[[24]](#footnote-24)) establishing the definition of “instructional materials” to include textbooks, supplemental materials, and any other course supplies that are required to achieve course objectives;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges recommend that the cost-transparency requirements in California Education Code §66406.9[[25]](#footnote-25) as modified by AB 607 (Kalra, 2023)[[26]](#footnote-26) be interpreted to include all instructional materials as defined in California Code of Regulations, title 5, §59402[[27]](#footnote-27).

Contact: Michelle Pilati, ASCCC Open Educational Resources Initiative

## \*06.02 F23 Support Vision 2030 Goals and Strategic Directions

Whereas, The Vision 2030[[28]](#footnote-28) merges elements of the Vision for Success and the Governor’s Roadmap for California Community Colleges into three goals of Equity in Access, Equity in Support, and Equity in Success and three strategic directions of Equitable Baccalaureate Attainment, Equitable Workforce and Economic Development, and The Future of Learning, which were adopted by the Board of Governors on September 26, 2023; and

Whereas, Through many venues since June 2023, including Consultation Council, public input form, stakeholder town halls, and statewide events, the California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office has solicited input into Vision 2030 and, as a result of inputs, has made revisions and will continue to revise the Vision 2030 metrics and actions until action by the Board of Governors in January 2024, with a plan to revisit metrics and actions annually;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges formally support the high-level goals and strategic directions of Vision 2030; and

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges urge faculty to continue providing input on metrics and actions through Fall 2023 using the California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office Vision 2030 Feedback Form[[29]](#footnote-29).

Contact: Cheryl Aschenbach, ASCCC Executive Committee

# 7 CONSULTATION WITH THE CHANCELLOR’S OFFICE

## \*07.01 F23 Address CCCApply Impact on Current Incarcerated Individuals and Justice-Involved Students (Rising Scholars)

Whereas, California Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation (CDCR), county justice centers, and California community colleges are bound by complicated constraints, including laws, contractual agreements, policies, and funding formulas, and policies, procedures, and processes that meet the needs of incarcerated students, faculty, and collegiate support staff serving the incarcerated students and support the needs of the corrections staff under the memorandum of understanding between the California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office and CDCR need to be established to preserve the best interest of both systems while meeting the goals of educating incarcerated students;

Whereas, The use of CCCApply for all students to enter the California Community Colleges system is required as part of the implementation of the Student Success and Support Program; yet, the CCCApply standard application creates challenges for incarcerated individuals aspiring to pursue higher education through a California community college; and

Whereas, Making informed data-based decisions is essential in fulfilling the promise of the Equity in Higher Education Act, which affords all persons, regardless of disability, gender, gender identity, gender expression, nationality, race or ethnicity, religion, sexual orientation, or other specified bases, equal rights and opportunities in California postsecondary educational institutions (California Education Code §66251[[30]](#footnote-30));

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges engage the California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office in a dialogue with faculty teaching in carceral institutions regarding modification of the CCCApply standard application to remove all known barriers affecting current incarcerated individual’s ability to successfully apply for admission to a California community college; and

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges work with the California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office to ensure that the standard application for CCCApply is modified to allow for the collection of data on justice-involved students needed to advocate for equitable allocation of student services and resources.

Contact: Juan Arzola, ASCCC Executive Committee, ASCCC Rising Scholars Faculty Advisory Committee

## 07.02 F23 Clarification of Licensing Requirement and Inclusion of CC-BY-NC License in Procedures and Standards of the Board of Governors

Whereas, Procedures and Standards of the Board of Governors (December, 2022)[[31]](#footnote-31) requires that “any published materials produced under an agreement or sub-agreement using public funds must be subject to a Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY),” allowing such materials to be used, modified, and monetized by any entity provided the source is properly attributed;

Whereas, California Education Code §78052[[32]](#footnote-32) establishes that “it is the intent of the Legislature that community college districts develop and implement zero-textbook-cost degrees and develop open educational resources for courses,” and $115 million dollars have been appropriated to the California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office to disperse to the colleges to establish zero-textbook-cost pathways that “prioritize the development and implementation of a degree from an existing associate degree for transfer and, to the extent possible, prioritize the adaptation of existing open educational resources through existing open educational resources initiatives, or elsewhere, before creating new content”;

Whereas, The requirement to use the CC BY license as established in Procedures and Standards of the Board of Governors (December, 2022)[[33]](#footnote-33) can be interpreted to mean that any resource developed by curating or modifying existing openly-licensed resources must be licensed CC BY, even when a CC BY license is inconsistent with the permissions associated with the content used to develop the resource; and

Whereas, When authoring or creating new content, faculty may want to prevent the commercialization of their work and choose to use CC BY-NC since the CC BY license does not prohibit the use of openly-licensed resources from being monetized;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges request that the California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office clarify that any licensing requirement established by the California Community Colleges Board of Governors applies only to content authored or created using public funds, as opposed to curated collections of resources that may not be in conflict with the licensing mandates established by the Board of Governors; and

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges request that the Board of Governors modify its licensing requirement to permit the use of the CC BY-NC license (attribution-noncommercial)[[34]](#footnote-34) to allow authors to prohibit the commercial use of their intellectual property.

Contact: Michelle Pilati, ASCCC Open Educational Resources Initiative

## \*+07.03 F23 Clarify Student Placement into Math Pathways for the Business Administration 2.0 Associate Degree for Transfer

Whereas, The California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office (CCCCO) has interpreted AB 1705 (Irwin 2022)[[35]](#footnote-35) to require that students “begin in… math coursework that satisfies a requirement of their program…” and the guidance issued in memo ESS 23-19[[36]](#footnote-36) states that colleges must place students pursuing the Associate Degree for Transfer in Business Administration 2.0 into a business calculus class or other calculus class; and

Whereas, The Transfer Model Curriculum (TMC) serves as the template for the Associate Degree for Transfer and the Business Administration 2.0 TMC[[37]](#footnote-37) allows other mathematics classes besides business calculus such as finite math and college algebra to meet the Associate in Science for Transfer in Business Administration 2.0 degree requirements so long as the course has an articulation agreement for a major at a California State University (CSU) campus;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges work with the California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office to revise the guidance provided in memo ESS 23-19[[38]](#footnote-38) clarifying that students pursuing the Associate Degree for Transfer in Business Administration 2.0[[39]](#footnote-39) shall be placed into the program-applicable math class that best suits their academic background in math and their academic and transfer goal.

Contact:  Wayne Jensen, Folsom Lake College, Area A

## \*+07.04 F23 AB 1705 Meaningful Metrics for Equitable Outcomes

Whereas, To increase transfer completion, the legislature has prioritized data-informed reforms, such as AB 1705 (Irwin, 2022)[[40]](#footnote-40), with the goal of achieving equitable outcomes;

Whereas, The current throughput model[[41]](#footnote-41) uses all students enrolled in a prerequisite class in the calculation of the gateway course’s success rate, regardless of whether those students passed the prerequisite or enrolled in the gateway course and thereby ignoring any confounding variables, with throughput only counting relative growth in pass rates, neglecting to account for disproportionate fail rates, particularly among students of color[[42]](#footnote-42);

Whereas, Conditional throughput measures success rates exclusively for those students who enroll in and complete a gateway course and, according to the RP group’s pre-calculus/business calculus research[[43]](#footnote-43), shows maximized completion for those taking the prerequisite; and

Whereas, AB 1705 (Irwin, 2022)[[44]](#footnote-44) does not mandate methodology for local data validation of the efficacy of prerequisite courses[[45]](#footnote-45), thus allowing for local flexibility given the vast differences in math proficiency across districts[[46]](#footnote-46);

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges ask for open and public collaboration with the California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office to enhance the use of data to define and measure equitable outcomes with the goal of developing meaningful metrics;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges express its concern about the limitations of relying exclusively on throughput to ensure data-informed approaches to increasing equitable outcomes;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges research and assess conditional throughput as an acceptable metric for data validation and its impact on closing equity gaps, providing feedback to the field by the Fall 2024 Plenary; and

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges call for allowing local districts to include any data validation metrics that allow local districts to work with system partners to determine how conditional throughput maximizes the probability of students completing math and English in the first year, better addressing their unique needs, particularly as they apply to equity.

Contact: Joshua Lewis, Bakersfield College, Area A

# 8 COUNSELING

## \*08.01 F23 Noncredit Counseling Professional Learning and Support for Students

Whereas, The Academic Senate for California Community Colleges has long-standing support for the role of Counselors in supporting student success, including a paper on *The Role of Counseling Faculty and Delivery of Counseling in the California Community Colleges* (2012)[[47]](#footnote-47) and resolutions such as 8.01 S21 Counseling Faculty, Student Success, and Transfer[[48]](#footnote-48), 4.00 S92 Counselors[[49]](#footnote-49) and 8.02 F94 Role of Counseling Faculty in Noncredit Programs[[50]](#footnote-50);

Whereas, According to the California Community Colleges Chancellors Office Data Mart dashboard, there is a dramatic increase in the fall/spring noncredit enrollment over the past three years; data shows a 46.9% increase in the number of noncredit sections between 2020-2021 and 2022-2023; student enrollment also has a 3-year increase of 56.7% with 640,552 duplicated noncredit students in 2022-2023[[51]](#footnote-51);

Whereas, Noncredit course and program offerings are equity-driven opportunities for all students, including providing opportunities for first-generation students, second language learners, adult learners, and students looking to upskill, which require academic and personal counseling support; and

Whereas, Noncredit students have individualized needs on student education planning, basic needs support, noncredit to credit pathways, course sequencing, and credit for prior learning that need specialized counseling support; currently, there is not consistent noncredit counseling support across the California Community College System;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges encourage all local academic senates to prioritize a discussion on supporting the counseling needs for noncredit students, whether through an identified noncredit counselor or counseling faculty who are supported with professional development on counseling for noncredit students; and

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges provide resources and tools to support and share effective practices in counseling noncredit students.

Contact: Stephanie Curry, ASCCC Executive Committee, ASCCC Noncredit, Pre-Transfer, and Continuing Education Committee

# 9 CURRICULUM

## 09.01 F23 Support Revisions to Title 5 to Include DEIA in the Course Outline of Record

Whereas, Resolution 09.01 F21 Adding Culturally Responsive Curriculum, Equity Mindedness and Anti-Racism to Course Outline of Record (COR) Requirements in Title 5[[52]](#footnote-52) called for the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges to work with the California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office to “revise California Code of Regulations title 5 including section 55002 titled ‘Standards and Criteria for Courses’ to include a component of culturally responsive curriculum, equity mindedness and anti-racism integrated into the COR that allows for local control on how that requirement is fulfilled”; and

Whereas, In response to Academic Senate for California Community Colleges (ASCCC) Resolution 09.01 F21 Adding Culturally Responsive Curriculum, Equity Mindedness and Anti-Racism to Course Outline of Record (COR) Requirements in Title 5[[53]](#footnote-53), the California Community Colleges Curriculum Committee (5C) engaged in the process of revision to California Code of Regulations Title 5 §55002[[54]](#footnote-54) and related sections during the 2022-2023 academic year, resulting in draft regulations[[55]](#footnote-55) available for consideration at the ASCCC Fall 2023 Plenary Session;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges endorse the proposed revisions to California Code of Regulations title 5 §55001, §55001.5, §55002, and §55100[[56]](#footnote-56), in recognition that minor subsequent revisions may be made by the California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office as a result of the required 45-day and 15-day comment periods conducted with first and second reads by the Board of Governors, per Board of Governors Standing Order 206[[57]](#footnote-57).

Contact: Cheryl Aschenbach, ASCCC Executive Committee

## \*+09.02 F23 Support of an Equitable Course Prefix in Lieu of ‘ESL’ in AB 1111 Common Course Numbering

Whereas, The Academic Senate for California Community Colleges has affirmed its commitment to inclusion, diversity, equity, anti-racism, and accessibility (IDEAA) through numerous resolutions and resources that prioritize inclusive and affirming practices that recognize and help remove deficit-minded language, policies, and practices;

Whereas, The term ‘English as a Second Language (ESL)’ portrays multilingual students through a deficit lens, highlights their perceived lack of proficiency in English language skills, ignores that oftentimes students already speak several languages before learning English, results in the development of negative stereotypes and biases against them, and contributes to their stigmatization; and

Whereas, The current scholarship in second language teaching[[58]](#footnote-58), along with an increasing number of community colleges and universities in California, such as Fresno City College, Ventura College, Santa Ana College, Los Medanos College, Bakersfield College, Santa Rosa Junior College, University of California Davis, University of California Irvine, University of California Santa Barbara, and the University of San Francisco have adopted more equitable terminology such as 'English for Multilingual Students' (EMS or EMLS); and

Whereas, AB 1111 (Berman, 2021)[[59]](#footnote-59) may force these institutions to revert to the use of the stigmatized term English as a Second Language (ESL)' for transfer-level courses;

Resolved, That Academic Senate for California Community Colleges express its support for the adoption of a more equitable term such as 'EMLS' (English for Multilingual Students) in lieu of ‘ESL’ (English as a Second Language) in Common Course Numbering.

Contact: Bita Bookman, Santa Rosa Junior College, Area B

## \*+09.03 F23 Proposed Revision to Title 5 related to the Associate Degree and American Institutions and Ideals

Whereas, History and political science courses teach the nuts and bolts of our government as well as the fragility and importance of our democratic institutions and at this time in our nation's history, where our democratic institutions are under attack, the importance of civic engagement with our democratic institutions, processes, and each other;

Whereas, In Spring 2019, the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges adopted resolution 15.02 S19Support for the CSU United States History, Constitution and American Ideals Requirement, Commonly Known as the American Institutions Requirement[[60]](#footnote-60) resolving to “explore possibilities for adding a requirement similar to the California State University’s United States History, Constitution and American Ideals Requirement to the associate’s degree requirements for the California Community Colleges”; and

Whereas, In Spring 2023, the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges adopted resolution 01.05 S23Higher Education and the Health of Democracy: In Solidarity with CSU Faculty Colleagues to Preserve the American Institutions Requirement[[61]](#footnote-61) resolving to “renew its commitment to the importance of the current United States History, Constitution and American Ideals Requirement”;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges work with the California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office, through existing processes, to recommend that the Requirement for California community college associate degrees established in California Code of Regulations title 5 §55061(c)[[62]](#footnote-62) be further amended to add the following: “(7) U.S. History and U.S. Government (minimum 6 semester/ 8 quarter units). Courses fulfilling this requirement include a baccalaureate-level course in U.S. history offered within the discipline of history and a baccalaureate-level course in U.S. government offered within the discipline of political science”;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges work with the California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office, through existing processes, to recommend that the Requirement for California community college associate degrees established in California Code of Regulations title 5 §55061(c)(4)[[63]](#footnote-63) be further amended to update the following: “(4) Social and Behavioral Sciences (minimum of ~~3~~ 6 semester / ~~4~~ 8 quarter units)”; and

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges work with the California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office, through existing processes, to recommend that the Requirement for California community college associate degrees established in California Code of Regulations title 5 §55061(c)[[64]](#footnote-64) be further amended to update the following: “(c) A minimum of ~~21~~ 30 semester units (~~28~~ 44 – ~~31~~ 47.5 quarter units) of general education in the areas described below.” and title 5 §55062(a)(3)[[65]](#footnote-65) be further amended to update the following: “(3) Completion of a minimum of ~~21~~ 30 semester units (~~28~~ 44 – ~~31~~ 47.5 quarter units) general education pattern pursuant to section 55061, or completion of the requirements for an approved intersegmental lower-division general education pattern used for transfer to the University of California or the California State University”.

Contact: Josh Franco, Cuyamaca College, Area D

# 13 GENERAL CONCERNS

## \*+13.01 F23 Prioritizing the Prevention of Sexual Harassment and Discrimination at California Community College Campuses

Whereas, Fostering a safe, inclusive, equitable, nonviolent, and discrimination-free educational environment is important for all students, faculty, administrators, and staff at California Community Colleges;

Whereas, The prevalence of sexual harassment and discrimination, as well as inadequate institutional responses to such incidents are still an ongoing concern at some college campuses[[66]](#footnote-66); and

Whereas, All forms of sexual harassment and discrimination erode a culture of respect, undermine social justice, interfere with the mission of colleges, are incompatible with Vision 2030 goals, and jeopardize the well-being of all members of the college community;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges urge local academic senates to advocate to their district governing boards to improve their efforts to prevent sexual harassment and discrimination, respond decisively to reported incidents, and ensure a survivor-centered approach to responses, with support provided to survivors throughout the process;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges urge local academic senates to call upon their college/district administrations to conduct timely, thorough, and impartial investigations into allegations of sexual harassment and discrimination, and take appropriate disciplinary actions if violations are found;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges urge the California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office to ensure local community colleges regularly review their policies and procedures regarding sexual harassment and discrimination to ensure their effectiveness and compliance with changing legal standards and best practices and solicit recommendations for policy improvements from all stakeholders, including students, faculty, staff, and administrators; and

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges engage in advocacy to ensure that California community colleges commit to ongoing collaboration with external organizations, experts, and advocacy groups to continually enhance their efforts to combat sexual harassment and discrimination on campus.

Contact: Angela C. Echeverri, Los Angeles Community College District, Area C

## \*+13.02 F23 Revival of the California Virtual Campus-Online Education Initiative (CVC-OEI) Proctoring Network for Online Classes

Whereas, The California Virtual Campus-Online Education Initiative (CVC-OEI) proctoring network, prior to COVID-19, promoted equity and accessibility by allowing students to take online courses and complete in-person exams at nearby participating colleges;

Whereas, In-person assessments help to mitigate inequities which exist in online assessments due to unequal access to technology and reliable internet, both of which can exacerbate test anxiety for students;

Whereas, The proctoring network disintegrated during the pandemic, leading to the California Virtual Campus-Online Education Initiative (CVC-OEI) disallowing courses with in-person testing requirements to be listed; and

Whereas, The California Virtual Campus-Online Education Initiative (CVC-OEI) does not have the resources to rebuild the proctoring network on their own, and needs the support and participation of assessment centers to establish a robust proctoring network at many locations across the state;  
  
Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges support the revival of the California Virtual Campus-Online Education Initiative (CVC-OEI) Proctoring Network for online classes;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges encourage all community colleges in California to participate in the revived California Virtual Campus-Online Education Initiative (CVC-OEI) proctoring network;  
  
Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges urge the California Virtual Campus-Online Education Initiative (CVC-OEI) to reconsider its stance on not listing courses with in-person testing requirements; and

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges collaborate with key stakeholders to gather support and participation from community colleges for the California Virtual Campus-Online Education Initiative (CVC-OEI) proctoring network's successful revival.

Contact: George Sweeney, Santa Ana College, Area D

# 14 GRADING

## \*+14.01 F23 Attendance and Grading

Whereas, Title 5 §53200[[67]](#footnote-67) makes grading policies the purview of the academic senate listed as number three of academic and professional matters, commonly referred to as the 10+1, which requires collegial consultation of the academic senate by a district’s board;

Whereas, The Curriculum Resources for California Community Colleges website[[68]](#footnote-68) attempts to answer the question of “Can an instructor assign a grade or points based on a student’s attendance?” The answer is not definitive, but it appears to indicate that grading attendance is not allowed;

Whereas, A legal opinion[[69]](#footnote-69) by Robert J. Bezemek, California Community Colleges counsel in 2009, in response to questions raised at the CFT Convention on March 21, 2009, concludes that “faculty authority to include attendance in determining grades is protected by the Education Code and the parties Agreement. A regulation regulating a curriculum committee’s review of the academic content of courses for purposes of new course approval cannot detract from this legal right. Hopefully college districts will afford faculty the discretion they are allowed by law and contract to determine the proper role attendance should play in grades issued in their classes.”;

Whereas, The authority relied upon in the legal opinion is primarily the California Education Code and therefore overrides title 5 which is the sole authority that the Curriculum Resources for California Community Colleges website[[70]](#footnote-70) relies on to make its determination;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges provide recommendations and share effective practices on allowed uses of attendance in grading processes and reports out to the field at the Spring 2024 Plenary.

Contact: Tom Boroujeni, Fresno City College, Area A

# 15 INTERSEGMENTAL ISSUES

## 15.01 F23 Support the AB 928 Associate Degree for Transfer Intersegmental Implementation Committee Recommendations as of October 2023

Whereas, AB 928 (Berman, 2021)[[71]](#footnote-71) was signed into law on October 6, 2021 and required the formation of the AB 928 Associate Degree for Transfer Intersegmental Implementation Committee[[72]](#footnote-72) consisting of 16 members, including one representative from the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges;

Whereas, The AB 928 Associate Degree for Transfer Intersegmental Implementation Committee was charged with creating recommendations by December 31, 2023 in three specific areas[[73]](#footnote-73):

* Goals: Identifying annual goals for increasing transfer rates in California and closing racial equity gaps in transfer outcomes to be adopted by the state;
* STEM: Proposing a new unit threshold for STEM degree pathways that meet the requirements for admission to the California State University and the University of California;
* Reengagement: Reengaging Associate Degree for Transfer earners who do not transfer or apply for transfer into a four-year postsecondary educational institution;

Whereas, The AB 928 Associate Degree for Transfer Intersegmental Implementation Committee Findings, Considerations, and Outline Draft of Final Report Elements report (September 8, 2023) and the Draft High-Level Recommendations document (October 2023) were created based on research and input from stakeholders in the California higher education segments[[74]](#footnote-74) and the Committee; and

Whereas, The AB 928 Associate Degree for Transfer Intersegmental Implementation Committee Recommendations as of October 2023 are designed to improve transfer opportunities and close equity and achievement gaps for the students in the California Community College system;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges support the AB 928 Associate Degree for Transfer Intersegmental Implementation Committee Draft High-Level Recommendations as of October 2023[[75]](#footnote-75).

Contact: Ginni May, ASCCC Intersegmental Projects Director

## 15.02 F23 Support the AB 1111: Common Course Numbering Task Force Recommended Implementation Plan as of October 2, 2023

Whereas, AB 1111 (Berman, 2021)[[76]](#footnote-76) was signed into law on October 6, 2021, the fourth bill since the 1980s to require a common course numbering system for the California Community Colleges system;

Whereas, The AB 1111: Common Course Numbering Task Force[[77]](#footnote-77) consisting of stakeholders in California higher education segments including faculty, students, administrators, and classified professionals from the California Community Colleges, the California State University, the University of California, and the Association of Independent California Colleges and Universities carefully created the Recommended Implementation Plan as of October 2, 2023[[78]](#footnote-78) through their work beginning in October 2022 based on learning and working sessions; stories from students, faculty, and staff about their experiences regarding common course numbering; and broad vetting throughout the higher education systems in California;

Whereas, The Recommended Implementation Plan as of October 2, 2023 through several revisions has been designed to be iterative and nimble in order to respond to unanticipated or changing needs that may arise in implementing a common course numbering system in the largest system of higher education in the United States of America; and

Whereas, The Recommended Implementation Plan as of October 2, 2023 models existing processes and structures of the C-ID Course Numbering Identification System which was designed and is led by the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges support the AB 1111: Common Course Numbering Task Force Recommended Implementation Plan as of October 2, 2023[[79]](#footnote-79).

Contact: Ginni May, ASCCC Intersegmental Projects Director

## \*+15.03 F23 Requiring C grades for Cal-GETC

Whereas, The California General Education Transfer Curriculum was approved by the Intersegmental Committee of Academic Senates to be the “singular general education pathway for California Community College (CCC) students to fulfill lower-division general education requirements necessary for transfer and admission to both the California State University (CSU) and the University of California (UC)"[[80]](#footnote-80);

Whereas, The California General Education Transfer Curriculum (Cal-GETC) Standards states that “a minimum “C” grade is required in each college course for Cal-GETC” and that “a “C” is defined as a minimum of 2.0 grade points on a 4.0 scale”[[81]](#footnote-81);

Whereas, Requiring a grade of “C” or higher (on a 4.0 scale) for all courses on the California General Education Transfer Curriculum will create a system of inequity for transfer students whereby transfer students will be held to more restrictive standards for general education completion than native students of the University of California (UC) or California State University (CSU) systems where some UCs and CSUs may allow grades of less than C in general education courses as long as students maintain an overall grade point average of 2.03 ; and

Whereas, The majority of California community college (CCC) students transfer to a California State University (CSU), requiring them to meet the more restrictive standards of University of California (UC) General Education (GE) completion will potentially block CCC students who would have met CSU GE requirements but under California General Education Transfer Curriculum are required to meet the stricter UC GE requirements from acquiring an associate degree for transfer;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges recommend to our intersegmental partners to allow completion of the California General Education Transfer Curriculum with an overall 2.0 GPA or higher (on a 4.0 scale) with “C” or better in Areas 1A, 1B, 1C, and 2[[82]](#footnote-82).

Contact: Mark Edward Osea, Mendocino College, Area B

## \*+15.04 F23 Allowing the Use of Credit for Prior Learning on Cal-GETC

Whereas, The California General Education Transfer Curriculum (Cal-GETC) Standards does not allow the use of the College Level Examination Program (CLEP) or remains silent on other forms of Credit for Prior Learning, such as Military Service Credit, to meet any Cal-GETC areas[[83]](#footnote-83) [[84]](#footnote-84);

Whereas, The California State University General Education (CSU GE) Breadth has allowed credit for prior learning, such as passing scores on certain College Level Examination Program exams and Military Service Credit[[85]](#footnote-85) to complete certain CSU GE areas[[86]](#footnote-86);

Whereas, Credit for prior learning, such as Military Service Credit often entail rigorous training and exposure to diverse experiences that are comparable to formal educational settings, deserving recognition and credit in academic contexts; and

Whereas, The College Level Examination Program allows students to “receive college credit for what [they] already know, for a fraction of the cost of a college course”[[87]](#footnote-87), and may be used as a form of credit for prior learning, thereby allowing students to “fast track their certificates and degrees, enabling them to more directly pursue their chosen careers”[[88]](#footnote-88);

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges work with the faculty representatives of the University of California and the California State University through the Intersegmental Committee of Academic Senates to allow credit for prior learning, such as use of a passing College Level Examination Program scores and Military Service Credit, on the California General Education Transfer Curriculum.

Contact: Mark Edward Osea, Mendocino College, Area B

# 17 LOCAL SENATES

## \*17.01 F23 Sustainability and Institutionalization of Zero-Textbook-Cost Pathway Efforts

Whereas, California Education Code §78052[[89]](#footnote-89) requires that districts “Develop degrees with consideration for sustainability after grant funding is exhausted, including how content is updated and presented” and the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges recognizes open educational resources as the preferred and most sustainable mechanism for eliminating course costs (Resolution 03.05 F21 Zero Means Zero Textbook Cost[[90]](#footnote-90));

Whereas, The Burden-Free Instructional Materials Task Force was convened to “provide recommendations and possible regulatory actions for system structural changes that will facilitate the creation of sustainable solutions that reduce instructional materials costs for students in the long term,” and Resolution Number 2023-18 of the California Community Colleges’ Board of Governors[[91]](#footnote-91) established that “the Chancellor’s Office shall work, in partnership with statewide participatory governance partners, to study implementation of the Burden Free Instructional Materials Taskforce recommendations, prioritizing actions that aim to remove barriers that unduly limit students’ ability to access timely and affordable instructional materials, establish a robust and sustained OER support infrastructure, and strengthen data collection capacity to better support local innovations towards reducing instructional material costs”;

Whereas, The Academic Senate for California Community Colleges encourages local academic senates to collaborate with other constituencies to integrate open educational resources into their colleges’ guiding resources, including institutional goals, educational master plans, equity plans, accreditation institutional self-evaluation reports, board policies, and administrative procedures or regulations (Resolution 13.01 S21 Institutionalizing Open Educational Resources[[92]](#footnote-92)); and

Whereas, Although the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges has urged “local academic senates to work with their administrations and other appropriate college constituencies to establish a faculty coordinator position that plays a leadership role with respect to the local implementation of the Zero Textbook Cost Program” and encouraged “local academic senates to work with their administrative colleagues to use a portion of the Zero Textbook Cost Program funds to support a faculty coordinator who leads the college’s open educational resources and Zero Textbook Cost Program efforts”(Resolution 17.03 F22 Using Zero Textbook Cost Funds to Support an Open Educational Resource/Zero Textbook Costs Faculty Coordinator[[93]](#footnote-93)), some colleges are expecting their designated Open Educational Resources liaison to assume this role without additional compensation and others are only providing stipends to faculty coordinators, which does not provide faculty with the necessary time to effectively oversee the zero-textbook-cost work and integrate it into the resources and structure of the college as is necessary for sustainability;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges recognize that sustaining and institutionalizing zero-textbook-cost pathways requires substantial and on-going work and coordination by faculty; and

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges urge local academic senates to advocate for the establishment of a local faculty coordinator position reassigned from their usual duties to lead their college’s zero-textbook-cost efforts.

Contact: Julie Bruno, ASCCC Open Educational Resources Initiative

## \*17.02 F23 Part Time Faculty Inclusion in OER and ZTC Pathways

Whereas, The Academic Senate for California Community Colleges is committed to the participation of part-time faculty in all academic and professional matters as evidenced by the inclusion and recognition of part-time faculty though committee appointments, numerous resolutions, position papers, and the adoption of Resolution 1.01 S23 Add a Designated At-Large Part-Time Representative to the Executive Committee[[94]](#footnote-94) adding a designated part-time faculty member to the Executive Committee;

Whereas, The Academic Senate for California Community Colleges “recognize[s] open educational resources as the preferred and most sustainable mechanism for eliminating course costs” (Resolution 03.05 F21 Zero Means Zero Textbook Cost[[95]](#footnote-95));

Whereas, In the creation of new open educational resources (OER), the Open Educational Resources Initiative has awarded projects to teams of faculty that included part-time faculty authors showing that adequately compensating part-time faculty supports their involvement in the creation and adaptation of OER; and

Whereas, As of Fall 2022, there are 36,305 (67.2%) part time faculty (labeled as “academic, temporary” in the dashboard) compared to 17,727 (32.8%) full time faculty in the California Community Colleges[[96]](#footnote-96) indicating that part-time faculty teach the majority of classes and can have a substantial influence in helping colleges create zero-textbook-cost pathways by adapting and adopting open educational resources as instructional materials for their classes;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges urge local academic senates to review their local policies and practices related to part-time faculty participating in open educational resources and zero-textbook-cost efforts to ensure that they do not create barriers for efforts that require a long-term commitment;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges urge local academic senates to work in partnership with their administrative colleagues to ensure the inclusion of part-time faculty in all local open educational resources and zero-textbook-cost pathway efforts; and

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges urge local academic senates to work in partnership with their union and administrative colleagues to secure the participation of part time faculty in adopting and adapting open educational resources and in the creation of zero-textbook-cost pathways by adequately compensating them for their work.

Contact: Julie Bruno, ASCCC Open Educational Resources Initiative

# 20 STUDENTS

## \*+20.01 F23 Equitable Treatment of Part-Time Students for Student Tutor Positions

Whereas, The California Education Code §88076[[97]](#footnote-97) exempts from classified service “full-time students employed part time” and “part-time students employed part time in a college work-study program or in a work experience education program conducted by a community college that is financed by state or federal funds”, which results in less opportunity for employment of part-time students even though they make up over 65% of credit students[[98]](#footnote-98);

Whereas, The Academic Senate for California Community Colleges has recognized the need to adopt comprehensive strategies to support the success of part-time students[[99]](#footnote-99); and

Whereas, Creating greater flexibility for hiring part-time students as student tutors will enable more peer tutoring, which benefits students with personal connection and will help the part-time student tutor with enhanced campus engagement and further strengthening of their subject matter expertise[[100]](#footnote-100);

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges, working with system partners, urge the California legislature to revise California Education Code §88076[[101]](#footnote-101) to add an additional exemption from classified service “part-time students employed part-time as student tutors” without necessitating that the student is in a college work-study program or in a work experience education program.

Contact: Jeffrey Hernandez, Los Angeles Community College District, Area C

## \*+20.02 F23 Provide Student Access to Free Open Educational Course Resources

Whereas, Academic Senate for California Community Colleges resolution 20.02 F20 Ensure Course Cost Transparency for Students[[102]](#footnote-102) encourages “local academic senates to advocate for the implementation of a process for consistent, clear, and transparent messaging to students prior to registration regarding all material and supply costs in appropriate locations including the schedule of classes and the bookstore”;

Whereas, Provisions of the Higher Education Opportunity Act that went into effect in July, 2010 require each institution of higher education receiving federal financial assistance to “disclose, on the institution's Internet course schedule and in a manner of the institution's choosing, the International Standard Book Number and retail price information of required and recommended college textbooks and supplemental materials for each course listed in the institution's course schedule used for preregistration and registration purposes”[[103]](#footnote-103) but do not require that colleges provide the URLs where students can access open educational resources that may be used in lieu of commercial texts, thereby denying students the opportunity to peruse readily-available resources and, when available, to obtain print versions of those resources; and

Whereas, Faculty who are using open educational resources (OER) in lieu of a commercial text and wish to provide access to that OER via the internet course schedule may not be provided with a mechanism for doing so;

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges urge local academic senates to work with their administrations to develop a procedure to publish URLs to free open educational resources in the course schedule; and

Resolved, That the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges work with the California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office to develop title 5 language that requires districts to publish in course schedules the URLs where students may access free open educational resources.

Contact: Michelle Pilati, Rio Hondo College, Area C

1. <https://asccc.org/resolutions/ensuring-anti-racist-california-community-college-online-faculty-training-materials> [↑](#footnote-ref-1)
2. <https://asccc.org/resolutions/resolution-support-academic-freedomsolidarity-faculty-across-nation> [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
3. <https://asccc.org/resolutions/adopt-academic-senate-california-community-colleges-mission-vision-and-values> [↑](#footnote-ref-3)
4. <https://asccc.org/resolutions/advancing-ideaa-guided-pathways> [↑](#footnote-ref-4)
5. <https://asccc.org/resolutions/incorporating-inclusion-diversity-equity-anti-racism-and-accessibility-ideaa-principles> [↑](#footnote-ref-5)
6. <https://asccc.org/resolutions/adding-anti-racism-academic-senate-california-community-colleges-vision-statement> [↑](#footnote-ref-6)
7. <https://asccc.org/resolutions/develop-and-publish-inclusion-diversity-equity-anti-racism-and-accessibility-ideaa> [↑](#footnote-ref-7)
8. <https://asccc.org/resolutions/adopt-dei-curriculum-model-principles-and-practices-framework> [↑](#footnote-ref-8)
9. <https://asccc.org/resolutions/cultural-humility-driving-inclusion-diversity-equity-anti-racism-and-accessibility> [↑](#footnote-ref-9)
10. <https://asccc.org/resolutions/establishing-local-inclusion-diversity-equity-and-anti-racism-idea-liaison> [↑](#footnote-ref-10)
11. <https://www.asccc.org/resolutions/include-cultural-competence-faculty-evaluations> [↑](#footnote-ref-11)
12. <https://asccc.org/resolutions/include-cultural-competence-faculty-evaluations> [↑](#footnote-ref-12)
13. Title 5 §53602: <https://govt.westlaw.com/calregs/Document/I610D4240D9AA11ED8ABBD760BB5C67FE?viewType=FullText&originationContext=documenttoc&transitionType=CategoryPageItem&contextData=(sc.Default)> [↑](#footnote-ref-13)
14. <https://asccc.org/resolutions/support-diversity-equity-and-inclusion-focused-hiring-practices> [↑](#footnote-ref-14)
15. <https://ccconlineed.instructure.com/courses/4924~5733> [↑](#footnote-ref-15)
16. Title 5 §53602: <https://govt.westlaw.com/calregs/Document/I610D4240D9AA11ED8ABBD760BB5C67FE?viewType=FullText&originationContext=documenttoc&transitionType=CategoryPageItem&contextData=(sc.Default)> [↑](#footnote-ref-16)
17. AB 1705 (Irwin, 2022): <https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=202120220AB1705> [↑](#footnote-ref-17)
18. California Education Code §78213(i)(3): <https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/codes_displayText.xhtml?lawCode=EDC&division=7.&title=3.&part=48.&chapter=2.&article=1>. [↑](#footnote-ref-18)
19. Title 5 §55051: <https://govt.westlaw.com/calregs/Document/I629BD6A34C6911EC93A8000D3A7C4BC3?viewType=FullText&originationContext=documenttoc&transitionType=CategoryPageItem&contextData=(sc.Default)> [↑](#footnote-ref-19)
20. Title 5 §55051: <https://govt.westlaw.com/calregs/Document/I629BD6A34C6911EC93A8000D3A7C4BC3?viewType=FullText&originationContext=documenttoc&transitionType=CategoryPageItem&contextData=(sc.Default)> [↑](#footnote-ref-20)
21. <https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient.xhtml?bill_id=202320240AB607> [↑](#footnote-ref-21)
22. California Education Code §66406.9: <https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/codes_displaySection.xhtml?sectionNum=66406.9.&lawCode=EDC> [↑](#footnote-ref-22)
23. Title 5, §59402: <https://govt.westlaw.com/calregs/Document/I6E1B90644C6911EC93A8000D3A7C4BC3?viewType=FullText&originationContext=documenttoc&transitionType=CategoryPageItem&contextData=(sc.Default)> [↑](#footnote-ref-23)
24. <https://www.asccc.org/resolutions/establishing-consistent-definitions-course-resources> [↑](#footnote-ref-24)
25. California Education Code §66406.9: <https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/codes_displaySection.xhtml?sectionNum=66406.9.&lawCode=EDC> [↑](#footnote-ref-25)
26. <https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient.xhtml?bill_id=202320240AB607> [↑](#footnote-ref-26)
27. Title 5, §59402: <https://govt.westlaw.com/calregs/Document/I6E1B90644C6911EC93A8000D3A7C4BC3?viewType=FullText&originationContext=documenttoc&transitionType=CategoryPageItem&contextData=(sc.Default)> [↑](#footnote-ref-27)
28. Chancellor’s Office Vision 2030 Webpage: <https://www.cccco.edu/About-Us/Vision-2030> [↑](#footnote-ref-28)
29. Chancellor’s Office Vision 2030 Feedback Form: <https://www.cccco.edu/vision-2030-feedback-form> [↑](#footnote-ref-29)
30. California Education Code §66251: <https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/codes_displaySection.xhtml?sectionNum=66251&lawCode=EDC> [↑](#footnote-ref-30)
31. Procedures and Standards of the Board of Governors (December, 2022): <https://www.cccco.edu/-/media/CCCCO-Website/docs/procedures-standing-orders/december-2022-procedures-standing-ordersv2-a11y.pdf?la=en&hash=FF692A0AE8ACC8FE6BB2A4D75018302005A8A4D6> [↑](#footnote-ref-31)
32. California Education Code §78052: <https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/codes_displaySection.xhtml?sectionNum=78052.&lawCode=EDC> [↑](#footnote-ref-32)
33. Procedures and Standards of the Board of Governors (December, 2022): <https://www.cccco.edu/-/media/CCCCO-Website/docs/procedures-standing-orders/december-2022-procedures-standing-ordersv2-a11y.pdf?la=en&hash=FF692A0AE8ACC8FE6BB2A4D75018302005A8A4D6> [↑](#footnote-ref-33)
34. <https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/2.0/> [↑](#footnote-ref-34)
35. <https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=202120220AB1705> [↑](#footnote-ref-35)
36. <https://www.cccco.edu/-/media/CCCCO-Website/docs/memo/ess-23-19-ab-1705-validation-of-non-stem-transfer-level-prerequisities-a11y.pdf> [↑](#footnote-ref-36)
37. <https://c-id.net/cms-uploads/cms/FINAL_TMC_BusinessAdministration-Revised%204.20.20r.doc> [↑](#footnote-ref-37)
38. <https://www.cccco.edu/-/media/CCCCO-Website/docs/memo/ess-23-19-ab-1705-validation-of-non-stem-transfer-level-prerequisities-a11y.pdf> [↑](#footnote-ref-38)
39. <https://c-id.net/cms-uploads/cms/FINAL_TMC_BusinessAdministration-Revised%204.20.20r.doc> [↑](#footnote-ref-39)
40. <https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=202120220AB1705> [↑](#footnote-ref-40)
41. See slide 3:<https://rpgroup.org/Portals/0/Documents/Projects/MultipleMeasures/Presentations/ValidatingPlacementSystems.pdf> [↑](#footnote-ref-41)
42. See pages 8-9:<https://rpgroup.org/Portals/0/Documents/Projects/MultipleMeasures/AB705_Workshops/MaximizingCalcCompletionForBusinessAdminDegree_May2023.pdf?ver=2023-05-16-072731-540> [↑](#footnote-ref-42)
43. See 1:02:36 – 2:31:15<https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=whQsv4PeeDY> [↑](#footnote-ref-43)
44. <https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=202120220AB1705> [↑](#footnote-ref-44)
45. <https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=202120220AB1705> [↑](#footnote-ref-45)
46. <https://caaspp-elpac.ets.org/caaspp/CompareReportSB?ps=true&lstTestYear=2023&lstTestType=B&lstGroup=1&lstGrade=13&lstSchoolType=A&lstCds1=19000000000000&lstCds2=21000000000000&lstCds3=15000000000000&lstNav=srch> [↑](#footnote-ref-46)
47. [https://www.asccc.org/papers/role-counseling-faculty-and-delivery-counseling-services-california-community-colleges](https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.asccc.org%2Fpapers%2Frole-counseling-faculty-and-delivery-counseling-services-california-community-colleges&data=05%7C01%7Cstephanie.curry%40reedleycollege.edu%7C030a321f52594b98481d08dbbe1b1cc2%7C82cf0ca31c1c4685a3045b45ed171ea8%7C1%7C0%7C638312795890508583%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=QqrmFR3X7NpzbNQP51LShodmV2U8%2F7ZbBP1OhCaeNVM%3D&reserved=0)  [↑](#footnote-ref-47)
48. [https://www.asccc.org/resolutions/counseling-faculty-student-success-and-transfer](https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.asccc.org%2Fresolutions%2Fcounseling-faculty-student-success-and-transfer&data=05%7C01%7Cstephanie.curry%40reedleycollege.edu%7C030a321f52594b98481d08dbbe1b1cc2%7C82cf0ca31c1c4685a3045b45ed171ea8%7C1%7C0%7C638312795890508583%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=M5kROAw3J5ZESVQluiExZ2evoQ45x0ySfXhg%2BRvj5RU%3D&reserved=0)  [↑](#footnote-ref-48)
49. [https://www.asccc.org/resolutions/counselors](https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.asccc.org%2Fresolutions%2Fcounselors&data=05%7C01%7Cstephanie.curry%40reedleycollege.edu%7C030a321f52594b98481d08dbbe1b1cc2%7C82cf0ca31c1c4685a3045b45ed171ea8%7C1%7C0%7C638312795890508583%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=HBg94l2fQawkPN%2F4QlDcWSWLIA6d4rt85CG3k2L9Nws%3D&reserved=0) [↑](#footnote-ref-49)
50. [https://www.asccc.org/resolutions/role-counseling-faculty-noncredit-programs](https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.asccc.org%2Fresolutions%2Frole-counseling-faculty-noncredit-programs&data=05%7C01%7Cstephanie.curry%40reedleycollege.edu%7C030a321f52594b98481d08dbbe1b1cc2%7C82cf0ca31c1c4685a3045b45ed171ea8%7C1%7C0%7C638312795890508583%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=xCc08j0hRX6CwX%2B%2FyX54JifAnS0Sfb9cRwGuBlwdd9w%3D&reserved=0)  [↑](#footnote-ref-50)
51. California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office. Management Information Systems Datamart. “Non-Credit Course Sections Summary Report.” Retrieved September 27, 2023, from  [https://datamart.cccco.edu/Courses/NCredit\_Course\_Summary.aspx](https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fdatamart.cccco.edu%2FCourses%2FNCredit_Course_Summary.aspx&data=05%7C01%7Cstephanie.curry%40reedleycollege.edu%7C030a321f52594b98481d08dbbe1b1cc2%7C82cf0ca31c1c4685a3045b45ed171ea8%7C1%7C0%7C638312795890508583%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=ClzsNeqR9FHPiFKKSPwuIfFwOy1vHOwldwUauXTUlUg%3D&reserved=0) [↑](#footnote-ref-51)
52. <https://www.asccc.org/resolutions/adding-culturally-responsive-curriculum-equity-mindedness-and-anti-racism-course-outline> [↑](#footnote-ref-52)
53. <https://www.asccc.org/resolutions/adding-culturally-responsive-curriculum-equity-mindedness-and-anti-racism-course-outline> [↑](#footnote-ref-53)
54. Title 5 §55002: <https://govt.westlaw.com/calregs/Document/I61F3AFC34C6911EC93A8000D3A7C4BC3?viewType=FullText&originationContext=documenttoc&transitionType=CategoryPageItem&contextData=(sc.Default)> [↑](#footnote-ref-54)
55. <https://asccc.org/sites/default/files/Proposed%20Amendments%20to%20Title%205%20re%20DEI%20in%20the%20COR%20(strikethrough%20&%20underline)%20.pdf> [↑](#footnote-ref-55)
56. <https://asccc.org/sites/default/files/Proposed%20Amendments%20to%20Title%205%20re%20DEI%20in%20the%20COR%20(strikethrough%20&%20underline)%20.pdf> [↑](#footnote-ref-56)
57. Procedures and Standing Orders of the Board of Governors, December 2022 Edition: <https://www.cccco.edu/-/media/CCCCO-Website/docs/procedures-standing-orders/december-2022-procedures-standing-ordersv2-a11y.pdf?la=en&hash=FF692A0AE8ACC8FE6BB2A4D75018302005A8A4D6> [↑](#footnote-ref-57)
58. For instance, TESOL Quarterly, the leading academic journal in second language teaching, no longer uses the term ESL and instead uses ‘multilingual students’. See sample articles here: <https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/action/doSearch?AllField=multilingual+students>

    Furthermore, a growing number of publications in second language teaching and learning have transitioned to the use of the term ‘Multilingual’ instead of ‘ESL’. See examples here: <https://scholar.google.com/scholar?scisbd=1&q=%22multilingual+students%22&hl=en&as_sdt=0,5> [↑](#footnote-ref-58)
59. AB 1111 (Berman, 2021): <https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=202120220AB1111> [↑](#footnote-ref-59)
60. Resolution 15.02 S19 Support for the CSU United States History, Constitution and American Ideals Requirement, Commonly Known as the American Institutions Requirement:<https://www.asccc.org/resolutions/support-csu-united-states-history-constitution-and-american-ideals-requirement-commonly> [↑](#footnote-ref-60)
61. Resolution 01.05 S23 Higher Education and the Health of Democracy: In Solidarity with CSU Faculty Colleagues to Preserve the American Institutions Requirement:<https://www.asccc.org/resolutions/higher-education-and-health-democracy-solidarity-csu-faculty-colleagues-preserve> [↑](#footnote-ref-61)
62. On September 26th, 2023, California Community Colleges Board of Governors approved changes to Requirement for California community colleges associate degrees established by California Code of Regulations title 5, §§55060-55064:<https://www.cccco.edu/-/media/CCCCO-Website/docs/regulatory-action/bgccc-associate-degree-final-reg-text-a11y.pdf?la=en&hash=C88E0D34E31E975523EEE00E88CCAB1965D5AB64> [↑](#footnote-ref-62)
63. On September 26th, 2023, California Community Colleges Board of Governors approved changes to Requirement for California community colleges associate degrees established by California Code of Regulations title 5, §§55060-55064:<https://www.cccco.edu/-/media/CCCCO-Website/docs/regulatory-action/bgccc-associate-degree-final-reg-text-a11y.pdf?la=en&hash=C88E0D34E31E975523EEE00E88CCAB1965D5AB64> [↑](#footnote-ref-63)
64. On September 26th, 2023, California Community Colleges Board of Governors approved changes to Requirement for California community colleges associate degrees established by California Code of Regulations title 5, §§55060-55064:<https://www.cccco.edu/-/media/CCCCO-Website/docs/regulatory-action/bgccc-associate-degree-final-reg-text-a11y.pdf?la=en&hash=C88E0D34E31E975523EEE00E88CCAB1965D5AB64> [↑](#footnote-ref-64)
65. On September 26th, 2023, California Community Colleges Board of Governors approved changes to Requirement for California community colleges associate degrees established by California Code of Regulations title 5, §§55060-55064:<https://www.cccco.edu/-/media/CCCCO-Website/docs/regulatory-action/bgccc-associate-degree-final-reg-text-a11y.pdf?la=en&hash=C88E0D34E31E975523EEE00E88CCAB1965D5AB64> [↑](#footnote-ref-65)
66. <https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2023-10-16/inside-a-los-angeles-community-college-professors-sexual-harassment-fight> [↑](#footnote-ref-66)
67. <https://govt.westlaw.com/calregs/Document/I604256434C6911EC93A8000D3A7C4BC3?viewType=FullText&transitionType=Default&contextData=%28sc.Default%29> [↑](#footnote-ref-67)
68. <https://www.ccccurriculum.net/faq> [↑](#footnote-ref-68)
69. <https://1drv.ms/b/s!AqHw5FvHmpd-rVPmPaYERf5FdI8m?e=VFKlgY> [↑](#footnote-ref-69)
70. <https://www.ccccurriculum.net/faq> [↑](#footnote-ref-70)
71. AB 928 (Berman, 2021): <https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=202120220AB928> [↑](#footnote-ref-71)
72. AB 928 Associate Degree for Transfer Intersegmental Implementation Committee: <https://www.ab928committee.org/committee-membership> [↑](#footnote-ref-72)
73. AB 928 (Berman, 2021) §§(g)(1-3): <https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=202120220AB928> [↑](#footnote-ref-73)
74. September 18, 2023 Meeting: <https://static1.squarespace.com/static/63294b64e0e6c61627d6b28e/t/64e9128f1d6d9b21676d14f1/1692996242294/ab-928-draft-report-vaug2023-a11y.pdf> [↑](#footnote-ref-74)
75. AB 928 ADT Intersegmental Implementation Committee Draft High-Level Recommendations (October 2023): <https://static1.squarespace.com/static/63294b64e0e6c61627d6b28e/t/6525b28113cc367684ddfba3/1696969356702/ab928-high-level-draft-recs-oct-2023-a11y.pdf> [↑](#footnote-ref-75)
76. AB 1111 (Berman, 2021): <https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=202120220AB1111> [↑](#footnote-ref-76)
77. AB 1111: Common Course Numbering Task Force Membership: <https://www.cccco.edu/-/media/CCCCO-Website/docs/general/ccntasktorceroster-a11y.pdf?la=en&hash=579346AE2045F31FEDC77A95325057878D4D5B91> [↑](#footnote-ref-77)
78. Recommended Implementation Plan as of October 2, 2023: <https://www.cccco.edu/-/media/CCCCO-Website/docs/report/ab1111-summary-report-oct2023-final-draft-a11y.pdf?la=en&hash=98150771593F22793F3278731DE98FEA9D5CE0FA> [↑](#footnote-ref-78)
79. Recommended Implementation Plan as of October 2, 2023: <https://www.cccco.edu/-/media/CCCCO-Website/docs/report/ab1111-summary-report-oct2023-final-draft-a11y.pdf?la=en&hash=98150771593F22793F3278731DE98FEA9D5CE0FA> [↑](#footnote-ref-79)
80. Cal-GETC Standards page 3: <https://icas-ca.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/Cal-GETC_Standards_1v0_2023.pdf> [↑](#footnote-ref-80)
81. Cal-GETC Standards page 20: <https://icas-ca.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/Cal-GETC_Standards_1v0_2023.pdf> [↑](#footnote-ref-81)
82. Areas 1A, 1B, 1C, and 2 on Cal-GETC refer to the Golden 4 areas required for minimum admission to the CSU system. Courses must be completed with grades of “C-“ or higher (on a 4.0 scale) to be eligible for admission. [↑](#footnote-ref-82)
83. Cal-GETC Standards p. 18: <https://icas-ca.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/Cal-GETC_Standards_1v0_2023.pdf> [↑](#footnote-ref-83)
84. Although the Cal-GETC Standards mentions Credit by Exam, it does not address other forms of Credit for Prior Learning, such as Military Service Credit. [↑](#footnote-ref-84)
85. See Article 4 of the California State University’s Credit for Prior Learning Policy: <https://calstate.policystat.com/policy/13630631/latest>. The policy states that “Credit shall be awarded for a specific university course or a specific requirement. Each campus shall determine the extent to which units earned for education, training and service provided by the Armed Forces of the United States shall be applied as major, general education, or elective credit according to established campus procedures.” [↑](#footnote-ref-85)
86. <https://www.calstate.edu/apply/transfer/Pages/college-level-examination-program.aspx> [↑](#footnote-ref-86)
87. <https://clep.collegeboard.org/clep-benefits-for-everyone> [↑](#footnote-ref-87)
88. Rostrum November 2020: <https://www.asccc.org/content/credit-prior-learning-equity-lever> [↑](#footnote-ref-88)
89. California Education Code §78052: <https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/codes_displaySection.xhtml?sectionNum=78052.&lawCode=EDC> [↑](#footnote-ref-89)
90. <https://www.asccc.org/resolutions/zero-means-zero-textbook-cost> [↑](#footnote-ref-90)
91. <https://go.boarddocs.com/ca/cccchan/Board.nsf/files/CTUQG96934A5/$file/resolution-of-the-board-of-governors-instructional-material-affordability-final-a11y.pdf> [↑](#footnote-ref-91)
92. <https://www.asccc.org/resolutions/institutionalizing-open-educational-resources> [↑](#footnote-ref-92)
93. <https://www.asccc.org/resolutions/using-zero-textbook-cost-funds-support-open-educational-resourcezero-textbook-costs> [↑](#footnote-ref-93)
94. <https://www.asccc.org/resolutions/add-designated-large-part-time-representative-executive-committee> [↑](#footnote-ref-94)
95. <https://www.asccc.org/resolutions/zero-means-zero-textbook-cost> [↑](#footnote-ref-95)
96. California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office. Management Information Systems Datamart. “Faculty & Staff Demographics Report.” Retrieved September 21, 2023, from <https://datamart.cccco.edu/Faculty-Staff/Staff_Demo.aspx> [↑](#footnote-ref-96)
97. California Education Code §88076 applies to community college districts with personnel commissions. See <https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/codes_displaySection.xhtml?sectionNum=88076&lawCode=EDC> [↑](#footnote-ref-97)
98. California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office. Management Information Systems Datamart. ”Full-time/Part-time (Unit Load) Status Summary Report.“ Retrieved October 1, 2023, from <https://datamart.cccco.edu/Students/Unit_Load_Status.aspx> [↑](#footnote-ref-98)
99. Resolution S23 07.03 Defining Success for Part-Time Students: <https://asccc.org/resolutions/defining-success-part-time-students> [↑](#footnote-ref-99)
100. For an example of research on the benefits of peer tutoring, see Valeria A. Russ, The Relationship Between Final Grades and Tutoring Methods of At-risk College Freshmen, (2015). *Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection*. <https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1200&context=dissertations>

     For an example of research on the benefits for the peer tutor, see Kait Bouthillette, "Tutor, Guide, Lead: Examining the Experiences of Peer Tutors" (2016). *Higher Education Student Work*. 11. <https://scholarworks.merrimack.edu/soe_studentpub/11>

     For a quick summary of findings on the effectiveness of peer tutoring, see Troy Markowitz, The Power of Peers In Higher Education, Forbes, July 9, 2020 <https://www.forbes.com/sites/troymarkowitz/2020/07/09/the-power-of-peers-in-higher-education/?sh=2ded07de313c>

     For a testimonial from a student tutor on how peer tutoring benefits the tutor and tutee, see Doug Kovel, Peer Tutoring in the Pandemic, Inside Higher Education, March 23, 2021 <https://www.insidehighered.com/views/2021/03/24/benefits-peer-tutoring-and-how-develop-effective-program-opinion> [↑](#footnote-ref-100)
101. California Education Code §88076 applies to community college districts with personnel commissions. See <https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/codes_displaySection.xhtml?sectionNum=88076&lawCode=EDC> [↑](#footnote-ref-101)
102. <https://www.asccc.org/resolutions/ensure-course-cost-transparency-students> [↑](#footnote-ref-102)
103. Higher Education Opportunity Act page 33: <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/PLAW-110publ315/pdf/PLAW-110publ315.pdf> [↑](#footnote-ref-103)